REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 2nd October 2017
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), I Case (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, J Ball, P Bilverstone, J Lester, R Grattan and R Holt. Parish Clerk C Dickson, District Councillor G Nurden and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Mr C Bradbury.

4 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-10)  Apologies for Absence

Councillor A Thompson and County Councillor B Iles
2-10)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None were declared.
3-10)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Case proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 4th September and the amended minutes from the 24th July be accepted as a true record, Cllr Rushbrook seconded, Cllrs Ward, Pittam, Ball and Bilverstone agreed, Cllrs Lester, Grattan and Holt abstained.

4-10)  Matters Arising

· The Clerk informed the Council of an additional New Councillor Training date in Upton on the 22nd November. 
· The Environment Agency responded to a request to repoint the wall along the quay.  The brickwork is mainly to give the wall a more pleasing appearance as the flood defence is a concrete core but the concerns will be passed to their contractor.  Cllr Bilverstone reported that water comes up behind the wall.
Public Participation 
District Councillor Grant Nurden gave an update. The garden waste disposal contract has been awarded to the joint venture company NEWS.  The waste will be taken to the disposal site at Marsham.  BDC are offering residents the opportunity to claim 20 free crocus bulbs, a particularly bee friendly flower.  Vouchers for “Keep Broadland Buzzing” can be obtained from Acle library or the BDC offices.  The bulbs can be collected locally from Moulton nursery, stocks allowing.  The Broadland Youth Advisory Board are holding a Board Network evening on Monday 16th October. 
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: the play equipment safety inspection has not yet been carried out for October. The Village Hall secretary has retired from the committee so a replacement will be sought.
The September Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so now stands at £220 in 52 numbers or less.  Not so many people attended the last bingo.  The jumble sale was well supported but the money raised has not yet been confirmed.  There is no film showing in October.  Another psychic medium, Sally Barnes, is booked on the 7th October at 7.30 pm.  There is a quiz night on the 26th October at 7:30 pm and Bonfire Night is on Saturday 4th November.
Public
Cllr Rushbrook gave a PCC update.  On Sunday 15th October there is an Evensong at Norwich Cathedral at 6.30pm organised by our benefice.  On Sunday 12th November there will be a service at the War Memorial (weather permitting) at 11 am. 

5-10) Planning Applications
a) BA/2017/0207/FUL - 10 scrapes along the Marshes. Notification received of planning consent given.
b) BA/2017/0248/FUL - Seven Mile House - oil tank and mooring.  Further documents received.  Cllr Lester informed the Council of her concerns regarding the mooring section of the application. An area affected by the ground raising contains plants that are not found elsewhere in East Norfolk.  It would be better if the application was split into 2 parts.  Cllr Case proposed the Council reply to the application stating the concerns.  Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
c) BA/2017/0068/FUL - Broadland Hoarding Solutions, Brit House, 19 Station Road - office extension, new boat house and replace existing boathouse.  There were no objections.
6-10)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
No tree news as the next meeting is on Wednesday.  There may be planting news following that.
The second stage of the HLF grant application has been finalised.

Concerns were raised about an overhanging tree branch in New Town.  The landowner was thought to be Paul Dunthorne.  Clerk to write to Highways expressing concern about the overhanging tree.

7-10)  Update for Allotments
The tenant of Plot 15 has moved out of the village. He checked with Cllr Bilverstone whether he would get his £35 deposit back if he cleaned the plot up but so far he has only strimmed it.

Plot 12 has been strimmed by Cllr Bilverstone and will be rotavated after the next rain.

Another plot holder is rumoured to be giving up but no notification has been received as yet.

The workmen in the village were invited to deposit their mulch at the allotments for the paths.
Plot 11 has been taken on by the tenant’s daughter.

The well has not yet received its concrete top.  Cllr Hale to speak to Keith Sales.

Clerk to advertise the vacant plots.
8-10) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward gave a summary of the current situation:

· The Broadland District Council grant application has been successful and the Council will receive up to £5,000.  Expenditure needs to be incurred and claimed by 7/9/2018.  2 quotes are needed for the steps and the bridge.  Love the Broads have confirmed a grant of £1,500, financed by Herbert Woods Ltd and their boat hirers.  

· Norfolk County Council are not willing to provide a culvert specification.  Cllr Ward had a meeting with NCC Trails and the Flood Defence Team.  The responsibility for the drainage is with the Waveney, Lower Yare and Lothingland Internal Drainage Board.  Both NCC teams and the flood defence team recommend a bridge as it reduces the flood risk.  Cllr Lester confirmed that there may be additional planning hoops to be jumped through in order to install a culvert.
Cllr Pittam asked for clarification to be sought from Mr Mutten regarding who authorises any volunteers that might work on installing the steps and bridge.

Cllr Ward will check whether additional signage needs to be passed by the Environment Agency.

Quotes from Ben Goose Digger Hire have been received for the slubbing out of the dyke, £234.00, flailing the hedge, £110.00, and installing a culvert, £250.00.  Additional costs for transport of £110.00 may be able to be shared with Mr Fiske if Mr Goose can dredge his mooring at the same time.  Cllr Case proposed accepting the quotes for the dyke and flailing at a cost of £454.00, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.

Quotes have also been received from Reedham Builders and Burghwood Landscapes for the steps and bridge, and a quote for the fence has been received from Reedham Builders.  Cllr Lester stated that it was important that new wire was used for the replacement fence.  Cllr Case proposed accepting the quote of £3,416.00 for removal and replacing the cattle fence from Reedham Builders.  Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.

The quotes for the steps and bridge or culvert will be considered at a future meeting.

b) Phone Box door
An email has been received from BT with assurances the phone box door has not been forgotten.  The work needs to be done by contractors and the field manager will now chase them to prioritise this job. 
c) Grant Applications

See Permissive Path update.
d) Middle Hill
CGM confirmed that they have been mowing the wrong area and have now corrected their schedule.
There are still loose stones on the roadway.
09-10) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· Better Broadband for Norfolk - a new communications cabinet is to be installed on the Halvergate Road opposite the junction with Church Road.  No date for installation yet but due to be completed by March 2020.

· Notification has been received of a road closure along Station Road from Yareview Close southwards for 170m, from 7th to 13th October.
· A letter from Norfolk Citizens Advice with an appeal for financial support.  The Parish Council does not give donations.
10-10) Co-option of a Parish Councillor
Cllr Bilverstone proposed the co-option of David Hale to the Parish Council.  Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed. Mr Hale accepted the position.
11-10) Station Road Bridge

The Clerk is having trouble getting a response from previous contacts regarding the bridge.  It was suggested she try the phone number listed on bridges or Highways.
12-10) Speed Sensor

The Freethorpe Clerk sent details and statistics of their speed sensor readings.  A suggestion was put forward for a joint speed watch initiative whereby volunteers operate in a different area to where they live.

Paul Sellick from Highways would be willing to come to Reedham to discuss possible locations.  Clerk to contact and arrange this.  
13-10) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Sept & pitch marking
£   352.25

Reedham Community Assoc - hall hire Jul-Sept 17


£     61.50
Mazars - audit fee 2016-7





£   120.00

C Dickson - salary September





£   213.82
HMRC - PAYE September





£     53.60
Total   = 







£   801.17
Cllr Case proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st September 2017.  

Cllr Rushbrook reminded the Council that the Poppy Wreath will need to be paid for next meeting.  The usual donation is £30.00.

14-10)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Neighbourhood Plan

Public:
Cllr Bilverstone received a letter from a parishioner detailing an incident in April where a truck collected a boat from the slipway but used bolt cutters to remove the lock and lifted the gate off the hinges.  The terraced houses are allowed to use the slipway but not the general public.  Photos were supplied and the police had been informed but the residents were told no action could be taken.  The resident had to repair the gate and replace the lock himself.  The Council suggested the Environment Agency, who are responsible for the slipway, would have more clout to say if the damage is serious.
DCllr Nurden informed the Council that Halvergate are applying for a SAMS speed sensor also and Beighton already have one.  Beighton also has a speed watch, which can record the speed of cars and give that information to the Police who send out cautionary letters.

Cllr Bilverstone reported the trees on riverside are still overhanging.  Clerk to chase.

One of the grass mowers has hit a mesh in the churchyard causing a trip hazard.  The PCC are aware.

The Poppy wreath is usually laid by the Chair of the Parish Council or, ideally, a military man.

Cllr Rushbrook reported that the 2nd Limpenhoe turning is still flooding.  Clerk to report again.
The hedge on Mill Road/Church View Close is overgrown and restricting visibility.  Clerk to report.
15-10)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 6th November 2017 at 7.30 pm.  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.10 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

NOTES TO AGENDA 2nd OCTOBER 2017

ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED FOR PAYMENT
CGM Group Ltd
Overmarking of pitches 3rd Aug
  22.20

Grounds maintenance July 17
330.05

352.25

Reedham Community Assoc
Hall hire July - September


  61.50

Mazars



Audit fee 2016-7



120.00

C Dickson


September salary



213.82 

HMRC



PAYE September



  53.60
TOTAL







           £801.17
ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT PAYMENTS

Paul Bilverstone

petrol




12.09

TOTAL






            £12.09

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.9.17

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	7,225.50
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	550.08
	1,891.72

	CCF
	
	0.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	16.05
	54.35

	TRAINING BURSARY
	
	0.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	3,512.65
	4,224.68

	BANK INTEREST
	
	0.00
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	5.00
	330.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	752.47
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	334.27
	1,734.38

	NCC/CIL
	
	3,210.41
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	381.17

	GLASS & MISC
	
	614.90
	
	RECYCLING
	
	59.00

	ADVERTISING
	
	230.00
	
	WEB SITE
	
	227.31

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	230.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	0.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	179.15
	
	HMRC/VAT
	812.55
	1,071.84

	
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	160.50

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	230.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	12,442.43
	
	TOTAL
	5,230.60
	10,365.54

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.9.17
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.9.17
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	35,719.28
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	30,488.68
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-5,230.60
	
	
	
	30,488.68
	

	
	30,488.68
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add unpresented deposit
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	30,488.68
	
	
	BALANCE
	30,488.68
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT
	
	
	
	
	
	

	AS AT 21.9.17
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE/RENT
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.9.17
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.9.17
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	992.66
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	992.66
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	992.66
	
	
	
	992.66
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